

DON'T WAIT FOR
WASHINGTON



DON'T WAIT FOR WASHINGTON

HOW STATES CAN REFORM
HEALTH CARE TODAY

EDITED BY
BRIAN C. BLASE, PhD

Paragon Health Institute

Copyright © 2021 Paragon Health Institute

All parts of this publication are protected by copyright and/or related rights. You are free to reproduce, store in a retrieval system, or transmit in any form or by any means—electronic, mechanical, photocopy, recording, or any other—as well as modify the work as long as proper attribution is given to the authors and the Paragon Health Institute as the original publication source, as well as a link to the Paragon Health Institute website (www.paragoninstitute.org) is provided.

Printed in the United States of America.

ISBN: 979-8-9850916-2-5 (Paperback)

ISBN: 979-8-9850916-1-8 (PDF)

ISBN: 979-8-9850916-0-1 (epub)

21 22 23 24 25 10 9 8 7 6 5 4 3 2 1



Empower Patients

Let Them Own and Control Their Prescriptions

Jeffrey A. Singer, MD

KEY TAKEAWAYS

- The move to e-prescribing took power away from health care consumers, who previously possessed written prescriptions and shopped around for better prices and service.
- Technology exists to allow patients to possess their e-prescriptions and make shopping even easier.
- Starting in 2022, new federal rules will allow consumers to use this new technology, but state regulations stand in the way.

PROBLEM

Until recently, most patients received their prescriptions in writing, on paper. They carried their prescriptions with them and were able to shop at various pharmacies and decide, based on price and service, where to get them filled. In essence, with that prescription in hand, they were in control. It stayed with them until they gave it to the pharmacy. When health records went digital and e-prescribing became the most common means of prescribing, patients lost control over their prescriptions. Ironically, an unintended consequence of electronic prescribing was to reduce patient autonomy along with the ability to comparison shop.

In March 2020, the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services issued new rules, scheduled to take effect in 2022, that will allow patients to

access their electronic health records using a smartphone app and to share their medical records.¹ This rule change will allow patients to utilize their personal prescription information to shop for prescription drugs. In the same way that consumers can shop for almost every other product, patients will be able to use new tools, such as smartphone apps, to find the best price, convenient delivery time and location, and overall customer service experience for filling their prescriptions.²

These new rules reinforce the idea that patients own their medical records. The ability of patients to access their medical records from a secure electronic database for their own purposes will soon be a reality. For example, an “advocate app” (an app that works for the patient and not a third party such as an insurer) can shop for the prescription and transmit it to the pharmacy offering the best combination of price and convenience. Unfortunately, to make this a reality, states must remove pharmacy and health information transfer regulations that were created decades ago, before the rise and widespread adoption of web-based shopping platforms and information systems.

As health insurance premiums, deductibles, and copays continue to rise, consumers are increasingly seeking ways to diminish the sting of prescription drug prices. Technology entrepreneurs have responded to the problem with online websites and smartphone apps, such as GoodRx and SingleCare, that allow consumers to take advantage of various discounts negotiated with pharmacies by “middlemen” called pharmaceutical benefits managers (PBMs). These websites and apps compare the actual price that consumers will face, accounting for negotiated discounts, for the same drug across pharmacies and then let patients select a pharmacy to dispense their prescription.³ Patients pay out-of-pocket for these prescriptions but often pay less than if they used their health plan.

Pharmaceutical benefits managers contract with health insurance companies to provide prescription drug benefits to health plans, but the discounts that PBMs provide can be misleading. Pharmacies, like other health care providers, artificially inflate the prices they charge third-party payers to start the bargaining process with the PBMs. The negotiated “discount” prices are off the inflated charges and may include hidden PBM fees. These fees are then paid to the PBMs by the pharmacies as a portion of the money patients pay them for prescriptions. Some refer to the payment to the PBMs as a “claw back.” That is why people who do not have insurance often pay less for a drug than people who use their insurance.⁴ They can deal directly with the pharmacies without paying any hidden fees.

Numerous web-based pharmacies, by eschewing third-party payers, already offer patients deeper discounts than can be obtained by PBMs.⁵ They can soon be competing alongside PBMs with price-tracking apps, making shopping easy for consumers. Consumers who forgo their insurance by using these pharmacies are not subject to 30-day or 90-day supply restrictions imposed by health insurance plans and can purchase larger supplies of non-controlled medications, but state-level information regulations and pharmacy regulations need updating for these kinds of innovations to propagate.

Most state pharmacy regulations only permit electronic transfers of original prescription orders between pharmacies owned by the same company that use a common or shared database. For example, in most states, pharmacy law currently permits a patient to have a prescription moved from a Walgreens in one city to a Walgreens in another city by a pharmacy technician or another assistant. While it is not required that the pharmacist perform the e-transfer, this type of prescription updating appears relatively easy for patients.

When two pharmacies are not within the same chain and therefore do not have a shared database, a patient must formally request that a pharmacy transfer the prescription to another pharmacy. In that case, most states only allow a pharmacist or pharmacist intern to transfer the prescription to the new pharmacy, where only a pharmacist or pharmacist intern may receive it.⁶ But under ordinary circumstances, patients using prescription apps who discover they can get a better price for their prescription at a competing pharmacy must make a request to the pharmacist to transfer the prescription to the less-expensive pharmacy.

In most states, pharmacists are not required to oblige such requests and certainly might not prioritize requests to transfer their business to a competitor. Patients can also contact their prescriber to request that a new prescription be issued to the cheaper pharmacy. In some cases, a prescriber will require them to make another office visit just to get the same prescription sent electronically to a different pharmacy. Both options can be inconvenient, time-consuming, and not worth the effort. This presents substantial difficulty for many patients, such as those traveling and needing to transfer a prescription. Furthermore, such inconveniences disincentivize comparison shopping.

State pharmacy regulations have no provisions to address the transfer of prescription orders and prescription history to intermediaries that act on behalf of the patient, including nondispensing pharmacy networks. Nondispensing

pharmacists are often important team members in integrated health care systems.⁷ These are licensed pharmacists who do not dispense drugs. However, they provide advice to patients and prescribers on drug interactions and coordinate and manage dosing and timing of prescribed medications. Nondispensing pharmacy networks are entities that employ pharmacists to provide clinical services aimed at optimizing patients' drug therapy programs to health plans, health care facilities such as nursing homes, and individual patients, but they do not dispense medications.⁸ Such networks are qualified and well positioned to be among the intermediary navigators envisioned here.

State pharmacy and information transfer regulations are insufficient for today's technological advances that can empower patients in the health care marketplace. The federal government updated regulations to comport with technological advances. Now it is time for states to do the same.

PROPOSAL

Putting patients first should be the goal of any health care reform. In many states, regulations do not allow patients to control their prescriptions, and they block patients from the benefits of the revised federal rules expanding patient information access and control. Removing these obstacles would allow a new market in which prescription drug pricing is more transparent to fully blossom.

To improve patients' health and financial well-being and allow them to benefit from technological advances, states should remove regulatory obstacles to the electronic transfer of prescriptions between pharmacies not owned by the same company and not sharing a common database. They must also remove the requirement that such transfers may only be conducted between pharmacists or pharmacy interns.

Furthermore, states should pass legislation that explicitly requires health care providers, including pharmacies not within the same company, to electronically transfer a patient's current medication history to a provider designated by the patient. This would take place upon a patient's request and would be consistent with federal regulations allowing patients access to their medical records. The legislation should stipulate that transferred prescriptions or prescription refill orders would serve as the equivalent of the original electronically transmitted prescription order. It should also require that, upon a patient's request, their current medication history be transferred to a designated third party via a smartphone app. The third party, in turn, will

make prescriptions available for dispensing pharmacies to retrieve and fill as instructed by the patient.

In essence, these reforms would allow patients to own their prescription history and control where to receive their medications. Removing current rules that make it inconvenient for patients to take advantage of price information already available from online and app-based services will stimulate price competition among pharmacies. This competition should lower prices and improve convenience, potentially increasing medication adherence.

Moreover, with these barriers gone, new types of services can emerge, including those that avoid third-party payers and that offer direct-to-consumer pricing. Insurance plans usually limit the dispensed amount of a prescribed noncontrolled medication to either a 30-day or a 90-day supply. Third-party payer restrictions do not apply when patients buy from direct-to-consumer pharmacies without involving their health plans. This allows them to buy a full year's supply of a noncontrolled drug at once, adding cost savings and convenience.⁹ Price-tracking smartphone apps may allow direct-to-consumer pharmacies greater market access.

Customers will be empowered by the easy access to information about drug price differences among a wide array of competing pharmacies. As non-dispensing pharmacies and other intermediaries compete in this new market, expect innovations such as free same-day prescription delivery services, patient education services, and provider rating features. Patients who already seek services from direct primary care and concierge medicine providers should immediately appreciate the advantages this reform offers.

The Goldwater Institute developed model legislation to guide lawmakers who seek to implement such reforms.¹⁰ The model legislation requires that medical practitioners transfer medication history and prescriptions “to a patient’s preferred non-dispensing pharmacy network via smartphone app whereby prescription[s] can be made available for dispensing pharmacies to retrieve and fill prescription[s] as directed by [the] patient.” It requires non-dispensing pharmacy networks to keep records of all inbound and outbound prescription medication activity for seven years. The model bill does not discuss other types of app-based intermediary networks that a patient may wish to contract—it only refers to nondispensing pharmacy networks via smartphone apps. This might be for strategic reasons. The model legislation also provides instructions for circumstances in which connectivity between providers and smartphone app intermediaries is lacking.

OVERCOMING OBSTACLES

Many special-interest groups benefit from the status quo and may oppose these reforms because of their financial interest. For example, existing state regulations making it more difficult to transfer a prescription from a pharmacy to its competitor benefit some pharmacies at the expense of consumers. These pharmacies will likely argue that the regulatory status quo is in the best interest of patient safety.

Pharmacy boards are likely to claim that price-tracking apps managed by nonpharmacists, who may be unaware of drug interactions and contraindications, are a safety risk to patients. However, such apps merely compare prices for prescriptions ordered by licensed health care professionals. The prescriptions ultimately are still dispensed by licensed pharmacists, who can exercise their professional expertise and judgment.

The Goldwater Institute's model legislation only refers to smartphone apps of nondispensing pharmacy networks. It becomes difficult for pharmacies and pharmacy boards to use safety concerns as an argument against this reform if transmissions are occurring between licensed dispensing and nondispensing pharmacists and other health care professionals.

Electronic health record (EHR) vendors initially balked when the Department of Health and Human Services announced the new rules that allow patients to access their electronic health records using a smartphone app and to share their medical records. They claimed they would incur enormous costs adapting their systems to comply with the interoperability requirement. They also voiced concern about privacy risks.¹¹ By April 2020, the nation's largest EHR vendor, Epic, had announced that it supported the new rules. The American Hospital Association remained opposed, citing compliance costs and privacy concerns.¹² Its president, Rick Pollack, remained concerned that the rules did not adequately "protect consumers from actors such as third-party apps that are not required to meet the same stringent privacy and security requirements as hospitals."

Expect hospital groups and EHR vendors to raise similar concerns at the state level. However, privacy and security requirements for interoperability that satisfy requirements of the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) must be satisfied under the new HHS rule, and under the HHS "Blue Button" project, EHR vendors provide patients a secure way to download their information from a provider's database. The Blue Button

symbol signifies the provider's site has functionality for patients to securely download their records.¹³

Pharmacies may argue it is dangerous for people to use price-tracking apps to distribute prescription orders because prescriptions could be divided among multiple pharmacies, and pharmacists may be unaware of other medications patients are receiving from competitors that might interact with the prescription they are dispensing, but the same is true now. Presently, pharmacists only see the medication history of their patients within the shared company database. It is not unusual for patients to ask their provider to electronically transmit different prescriptions to different pharmacies to save money. The model legislation requires the smartphone app network to maintain records for seven years, from which patients can access a more complete medication history if needed. This feature aligns with federally established Blue Button requirements.

Opponents might raise concerns over how reform would handle prescriptions of controlled substances. The model legislation provides that for the e-transfer of prescriptions covered under the federal Controlled Substances Act, "the medical practitioner and pharmacy shall ensure that the transmission complies with any security or other requirements of federal law."

Unlike GoodRx and SingleCare, which only display PBM-negotiated discounts, emerging apps might display prices offered by direct-to-consumer pharmacies alongside PBM-negotiated prices with different pharmacies. The PBMs might argue that letting patients see the difference between PBM-negotiated prices and direct-to-consumer prices will undermine their efforts to negotiate better prices for the insurance plans they serve, but letting consumers see the difference between the price negotiated by the PBM and the amount of money that is being paid to the pharmacy does not hinder PBM negotiations. Instead, it puts pressure on PBMs to lower their claw-back amounts because of enhanced competition with web-based direct-to-consumer pharmacies.

Health insurance plans may oppose this reform as patients discover they can more effectively cut out-of-pocket drug expenses by using price-tracking and nondispensing pharmacy apps in lieu of their health plans. This helps open the way for disrupters like Amazon and Walmart to offer alternative health plan models to patients and employers, including employers with self-insured health plans.

While some interest groups will oppose this policy reform, permitting patients to fully own their prescriptions should attract support across ideological lines. Reform advocates should cultivate alliances with consumer groups,

faith-based health-sharing ministries, the American Association of Retired Persons, the Association of Mature American Citizens, and other consumer empowerment organizations. This reform is simple. It does not require any revenue expenditure. It imposes no costs on taxpayers or health care providers. It simply updates state regulations that did not anticipate advances in communication technology so patients can make use of an exciting new market that was heretofore suppressed.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Jeffrey A. Singer, MD, practices general surgery in Phoenix, Arizona, and is a senior fellow at the Cato Institute and a visiting fellow at the Goldwater Institute. He is a principal and founder of Valley Surgical Clinics, Ltd., the oldest and largest group general surgery practice in Arizona. He received a BA in biology from Brooklyn College (City University of New York) and an MD from New York Medical College. He is a Fellow of the American College of Surgeons.

ENDNOTES

1. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, “Policies and Technology for Interoperability and Burden Reduction,” accessed June 28, 2021, <https://www.cms.gov/Regulations-and-Guidance/Guidance/Interoperability/index>.
2. Society for Human Resource Management, “New Federal Rules Will Let Patients Put Medical Records on Smartphones,” accessed June 28, 2021, <https://www.shrm.org/resourcesandtools/hr-topics/benefits/pages/federal-rule-will-allow-medical-records-on-smartphones.aspx>.
3. See, for instance, GoodRx (<https://www.goodrx.com>) and SingleCare (<https://www.singlecare.com>).
4. Cato Institute, “Why Do the Insured Pay More for Prescriptions?,” April 19, 2018, <https://www.cato.org/commentary/why-do-insured-pay-more-prescriptions>. See also Sydney Lupkin, “Paying Cash for Prescriptions Could Save You Money 23% of Time, Analysis Shows,” *Washington Post*, March 13, 2018, https://www.washingtonpost.com/national/health-science/paying-cash-for-prescriptions-could-save-you-money-23percent-of-time-analysis-shows/2018/03/13/57fadde8-26d1-11e8-a227-fd2b009466bc_story.html.
5. For example, Ro, <https://ro.co/pharmacy/>.
6. See, for example, Section R4-23-407—Prescription Requirements, Ariz. Admin. Code § 4-23-407, accessed June 28, 2021, <https://casetext.com/regulation/arizona>

- administrative-code/title-4-professions-and-occupations/chapter-23-board-of-pharmacy/article-4-professional-practices/section-r4-23-407-prescription-requirements. See also 24.174.835: “Transfer of Prescriptions—Administrative Rules of the State of Montana,” accessed June 28, 2021, <http://www.mtrules.org/gateway/ruleno.asp?RN=24%2E174%2E835>.
7. Ankie C. M. Hazen, Antoinette A. de Bont, Lia Boelman, Dorien L. M. Zwart, Johan J. de Gier, Niek J. de Wit, and Marcel L. Bouvy, “The Degree of Integration of Non-dispensing Pharmacists in Primary Care Practice and the Impact on Health Outcomes: A Systematic Review,” *Research in Social and Administrative Pharmacy* 14, no. 3 (March 1, 2018): 228–240, <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sapharm.2017.04.014>.
 8. See, for example, Community Pharmacy Enhanced Services Network, <https://www.cpesn.com>.
 9. See, for example, District of Columbia Municipal Regulations, “22 Health: 22-B Public Health and Medicine, 22-B13 Prescriptions and Distribution, 1325.9,” last updated September 13, 2017, <https://dcregs.dc.gov/Common/DCMR/ChapterList.aspx?subtitleNum=22-B>: “The total amount dispensed under one prescription order for a non-controlled substance, including refills, shall be limited to a one (1) year supply, not to exceed other applicable federal or District laws.”
 10. Goldwater Institute, “Pharmacy Transfer Act,” n.d., <https://goldwaterinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/Pharmacy-Transfer-Act.pdf>.
 11. Harlan M. Krumholz, “Epic Should Support the New Health Data Rule, Not Try to Block It,” *STAT* (blog), January 27, 2020, <https://www.statnews.com/2020/01/27/epic-should-support-health-data-rule-not-block-it/>.
 12. FierceHealthcare, “After Fierce Opposition, EHR Giant Epic Now Supports ONC, CMS Interoperability Rules,” accessed June 28, 2021, <https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/tech/after-fierce-opposition-ehr-giant-epic-now-supports-onc-cms-interoperability-rules>.
 13. HealthIT.gov, “Blue Button,” accessed June 28, 2021, <https://www.healthit.gov/topic/health-it-initiatives/blue-button>.